

he proposal for a Green New Deal has exploded onto the U.S. political scene over the past month and is now driving national climate discussion. Groups like the Sunrise Movement and elected officials like Rep. Alexandria Ocasio-Cortez have called for a massive federal jobs program to rapidly decarbonize the U.S. and advance economic and racial justice. On February 7th, 2019, Rep. Ocasio-Cortez and Sen. Ed Markey officially introduced a nonbinding resolution in the U.S. House and Senate calling for a Green New Deal, which has generated excitement and debate among supporters of the idea.

The fossil industry, of course, is the most powerful opponent of the Green New Deal. But other expressions of its power are also lining up against a transformative Green New Deal.

This report serves as a preliminary guide to the emerging anti-Green New Deal coalition. With the fossil fuel industry at its core, its supporting members include the Republican Party, a range of Democratic Party centrists, establishment economists, corporate-aligned environmental organizations, billionaire influencers, and building trades officials. Most members are tied in some way to oil and gas money, influence, and advocacy. From media airwaves to congressional committees, and through a range of arguments and tactics, members of this anti-Green New Deal coalition are seeking to dilute, co-opt, stall, or crush a far-reaching Green New Deal.

To be sure, there are differences among members of this coalition. Not all are equivalent in their opposition to the Green New Deal. Some are torn in two directions - between an interest in addressing the climate crisis on the one hand, and the constraints of their ties to corporate power and market frameworks on the other - and could potentially be pressured to move closer in support of a bold Green New Deal.

The fossil fuel industry is not a mere member of the anti-Green New Deal coalition - it is the coalition's driving force, whose influence and interests structure the rest of the coalition's opposition to the Green New Deal.

The fossil fuel industry possesses immense resources and power that it will use to try to destroy the Green New Deal. The top 25 oil and gas companies alone generated \$2.2 trillion in sales and \$73 billion in profit in 2017.1 Fossil fuel-tied industries spent nearly \$2 billion lobbying in the US from 2000 to 2016 and that was just around climate legislation.² Since 2012, it has thrown at least \$333.5 million into federal elections alone.³

While the industry's main focus is to protect and expand its fossil fuel operations, it also promotes two strategies to downplay the need for bold climate measures - also used by other members of the anti-Green New coalition:

The fossil fuel industry is not a mere member of the anti-Green New Deal coalition - it is the coalition's driving force

- Support for a carbon tax. The fossil fuel industry has made token public relations gestures towards backing industry-friendly versions of a carbon tax to forestall more aggressive regulation. For example, Exxon Mobil made a \$1 million donation last year to promote a carbon tax⁴ (the donation was made to Americans for Carbon Dividends, a conservative lobbying group⁵ that backs a plan, authored by two ex-Reagan administration officials and sponsored by oil and gas industry powerhouses,⁶ for a gradually-rising "carbon fee" combined with regulatory rollback, such as repealing the Clean Power Plan). While carbon taxation has a role to play in addressing the climate crisis, it has been criticized for failing to curb fossil fuels at their point of production and for continuing to permit huge emissions. Moreover, many members of the anti-Green New Deal coalition support a carbon tax because it falls within their demandside, market-based frameworks and doesn't directly confront the fossil fuel industry, the main driver of our climate crisis.
- Defense of natural gas. The fossil fuel industry defends natural gas and the process of hydraulic fracturing, or "fracking," to obtain it - as a green alternative to burning coal and oil that serves as a "bridge fuel" to renewable energy sources. The Western Energy Alliance, a major oil and gas industry group, issued a press release asserting that the Green New Deal "ignores the leading role of natural gas in reducing carbon emissions," which it claims has driven a 14 percent reduction in GHG emissions since 2005.8 This defense of fracking and natural gas is a pillar among other members of the anti-Green New Deal coalition.9

The banks that finance the oil and gas industry also have their own "greenwashing" efforts. 10 Bank of America, for example, highlights its commitment to "environmental sustainability" and sponsors climate summits even as it refuses to divest from any major fossil fuel company or infrastructure project.11

While some Republicans support conservative, pro-business carbon tax schemes, the GOP has been categorically hostile to the Green New Deal. The party is awash with fossil fuel campaign money¹² - since 1990, 81% of all oil and gas industry federal donations, over \$408 million, have gone to Republican candidates and PACs.¹³ The Trump administration has a slew of top officials with close ties to oil, gas, and coal who are overseeing those industries. The Republican Party platform unabashedly supports expanding fossil fuel production and rolling back regulations. 14 The party, on the whole, operates as a de facto wing of the fossil fuel industry, and it is strongly opposed to the egalitarian thrust and New Deal-style federal intervention - with its emphasis on helping marginalized communities - that the Green New Deal entails.

The GOP has been categorically hostile to the Green New Deal and operates as a de facto wing of the fossil fuel industry

Many Democrats are skeptical of a transformative Green New Deal - both its bold measures and timeframe, and its New Deal-style planning emphasis. Some are even seeking to co-opt the "Green New Deal" name for their own, less ambitious climate plans. While congressional Democrats include a small numbers of avid Green New Deal supporters, the fossil fuel industry's

interests are represented through many of the party's elected officials - many of whom support fracking, prefer demandside policies to address carbon emissions, accept big sums of oil and gas money, and, on the whole, provide a buffer against potentially more aggressive attacks on the fossil fuel industry. 15

Many Democrats are skeptical of a transformative **Green New Deal**

- Democratic House leadership. House Speaker Nancy Pelosi assigns the committees that will craft and vote on any Green New Deal legislation. Pelosi appears to oppose the Green New Deal, which she referred to dismissively as "the green dream or whatever they call it." ¹⁶ She rejected Ocasio-Cortez's proposal for a Select Committee for a Green New Deal and instead convened a watered down alternative that will lack the power to subpoena or depose and to vote on legislation to send to the House floor. 17 Nor will it prohibit members from accepting oil and gas money. E&E News also reports that Pelosi and her top four lieutenants "collectively took over \$790,000 from oil, gas and electric utility interests during the past two years" and personally have tens of thousands of dollars in fossil fuel-tied investments.18
- Democrats on congressional committees. Any Green New Deal legislation needs to pass the House Energy and Commerce Committee, which is chaired by Rep. Frank Pallone (D-N.J.). Pallone opposes a select committee to address the climate crisis, 19 and

he has received hundreds of thousands of dollars from the fossil fuel industry, according to Sludge's Alex Kotch.²⁰ The Democratic minority chair of the Senate Committee on Energy and Natural Resources is Joe Manchin (D-W.V.), a strong fossil fuel advocate who just hired a longtime fracking lobbyist as staff director for the committee.²¹

- **Democrats who take oil & gas money**. Beyond Pallone, many other Democrats take fossil fuel money. House Energy and Commerce Committee Rep. G. K. Butterfield (D-N.C.) has accepted at least \$290,000 from the energy and natural resources industries.²² Ocasio-Cortez and others are calling for Democrats in oversight positions to refuse fossil fuel money to avoid conflicts of interests, but many Democrats oppose this, including Sen. Brian Schatz (D-Hawaii) and Sen. Chris Murphy (D-Conn), or have been non-committal, such as Sen. Sherrod Brown (D-Ohio) and Sen. Doug Jones (D-Ala.).²³
- **Democrats who push market solutions**. Many Democrats oppose New Deal-style federal spending around climate change and instead think that demand-side, marketfriendly policies like a carbon tax or cap and trade should drive climate policy. For example, E&E News profiled a host of Democrats - such as Rep. Brian Fitzpatrick (R-Pa.), Rep. Don Beyer (D-Va.), and Sen. Sheldon Whitehouse (D-R.I.) - who are proponents of market-based carbon pricing schemes.²⁴

There are also a host of Democratic governors whose state policies are shaping climate discussion nationally even as their own records are mixed. Former governor Jerry Brown developed a reputation as a global climate leader even as he refused to ban fracking, accepted millions in fossil fuel industry donations, was lax in regulating drillers, and oversaw a cap-and-trade program that failed to confront Big Oil.²⁵ New York's Andrew Cuomo is embracing the language of the Green New Deal even as he approves new gas-burning infrastructure in his state.²⁶

Not all centrist Democrats who express objections to a bold Green New Deal are equivalent in their skepticism or opposition, and it's possible that Green New Deal supporters could bring some closer to their camp.

Influential economists - many of whom have held powerful positions in or affiliated with the U.S. government - are also key members of the anti-Green New Deal coalition. By invoking their status and expertise to oppose the Green New Deal, these economists provide legitimacy to arguments, supported by the fossil fuel industry, that the Green New Deal is misguided and economically unfeasible.

For example, the *Financial Times* reported that former U.S. Federal Reserve chair Janet Yellen is leading U.S. economists, including former Treasury secretary Larry Summers and former Fed chair Ben Bernanke, to unite "in record numbers" behind a carbon tax and against the Green New Deal. They are supporting the carbon tax proposal backed by the Climate

Establishment economists are also key members of the anti-Green New Deal coalition

Leadership Council, which, as this report discusses above, is sponsored by Exxon Mobil, Shell, BP, and other fossil fuel giants.²⁷

Many of these establishment economists are ideologically committed to business-oriented, neoliberal frameworks that are hostile to the Green New Deal. "This is a plan that harnesses markets" and is "much more efficient and less costly than methods proposed by the proponents of the Green New Deal," Yellen said of a carbon tax proposal. It is unclear how economists like Yellen plan to adequately respond to our dire climate crisis, or to issues like rampant inequality and the concentration of power in the hands of the oil and gas industry – all which might create openings for Green New Deal proponents to gain traction in the economic debates surrounding the plan.

Over 600 environmental groups signed a letter to lawmakers in support of a select committee for a Green New Deal. But a few notable organizations didn't sign on, including the Natural Resources Defense Council, Environmental Defense Fund, and the League of Conservation Voters.28

These well-funded groups promote a moderate environmentalism while receiving millions from corporate donors, including some tied to the oil and gas industry.²⁹ They serve a few functions for oil and gas companies and other corporate elites - for example, some provide environmental cover for fracking and other anti-climate practices, and they help corporations burnish their green credentials through sponsorships, board memberships, and annual galas.

There is a danger that corporate-aligned environmental groups will provide similar cover for their elite donor circles - including oil and gas interests - to oppose a transformative Green New Deal while posing as "reasonable" environmental advocates. Here are a few examples of how corporate-aligned environmental groups offer cover for fossil fuel and other corporate interests:

There is a danger that corporate-aligned environmental groups will provide cover for elite interests to oppose the Green New Deal while still posing as "reasonable" green advocates

The New York League of Conservation Voters has an Education Fund whose board is chaired by Ed Cox, the chairman of the NYS GOP and longtime director of oil and gas powerhouse Noble Energy. The Fund's sponsors include NRG, Williams, and Millennium Pipeline, all who have controversial business in New York State and face criticism from climate advocates. At a recent gala, the NYLCV honored Andrew Sabin - a pro-fracking, billionaire mining magnate who opposes the EPA and gives lavishly to Trump.³⁰

- Right now, the Natural Resources Defense Council is siding with New York City's powerful real estate industry in opposition to a bill that will significantly cut carbon emissions from buildings of more than 25,000 square feet - the biggest source of carbon pollution in the city.³¹ The NRDC has close ties to New York real estate interests - Daniel R. Tishman, for example is its Emeritus Chair.³²
- The Environmental Defense Fund accepts millions from conservative billionaire families like the Waltons and Wall Street interests like Goldman Sachs,³³ and several of its trustees are tied to the oil and gas industry (for example, billionaire Julian Robertson advises Tiger Infrastructure Partners, which finances new fossil fuel infrastructure). As we have showed, the EDF has provided green cover for fracking companies through the Center for Sustainable Shale Development, which issues certifications identifying fracking corporations as "responsible" gas drillers.34

Some corporate-aligned environmental groups have genuine environmental commitments, and some have expressed support for the Green New Deal idea. The Natural Resources Defense Council, for example, released a short statement calling the Green New Deal resolution "a breath of fresh air" and saying the NRDC "strongly supports the Green New Deal goal to achieve netzero greenhouse gas pollution, with social and economic justice at the core of the solution."35 Going forward, these organizations could be torn between allegiance to a donor base that opposes New Deal-style measures to rollback fossil fuel production and advance economic and social justice, and pressure to line up strongly behind a far-reaching Green New Deal.

A host of influential billionaire donors are also likely to come out in forceful opposition to a transformative Green New Deal. Michael Bloomberg, for example, recently attacked Ocasio-

Cortez's plan, calling it "pie in the sky" and something we're "never going to afford." (Bloomberg is personally worth \$56.1 billion).36

Bloomberg has cast himself as a global climate leader, but his climate policies are underwhelming. As most of the climate movement has opposed the expansion of fracking, Bloomberg, like some other anti-Green New Deal coalition members, has come to its defense - "it makes sense to frack," he wrote. Bloomberg lambasts anti-pipeline and anti-fracking activists and lauds the virtues of natural gas - and he personally invests his billions in the oil and gas industry. Bloomberg also gives tens of millions of dollars to organizations like EDF and the

Michael Bloomberg recently attacked Ocasio-Cortez's plan, calling it "pie in the sky" and something we're "never going to afford"

Sierra Club; the Sierra Club's former executive director even co-authored a 2017 book with Bloomberg where the billionaire extolled natural gas and fracking (the book garnered a rave review from the EDF executive director).³⁷

Now, Bloomberg has announced that he is crafting his own Green New Deal - one that could become a rallying point for opponents of a transformative Green New Deal like Ocasio-Cortez and the Sunrise Movement support.

The officials that lead the building trades - labor unions tied to the construction industry - have tended to support the fossil fuel industry because its projects employ many building trades members, sometimes exclusively. Most high-level building trades officials have come out against the Green New Deal, though there are some signs of dissent.

Seven building trades unions recently issued a statement opposing a Green New Deal,³⁸ while the president of the Laborers' International Union of North America released his own statement against it, calling it a "bad deal" that "threatens to destroy workers' livelihoods, increase divisions and inequality, and undermine the very goals it seeks to reach."39 The president of the North

America's Building Trades Union recently professed skepticism of the Green New Deal while speaking at an event with the American Petroleum Institute, the nation's most powerful fossil fuel industry lobbying group.⁴⁰

However, there are also some indications of support for the Green New Deal among building trades locals. For example, on January 23, 2019, the San Diego and Imperial Labor Counties Labor Council unanimously passed a resolution in support of a Green New Deal with "strong labor provisions." The resolution recognized the urgent need to address our climate crisis and stated that "the labor movement must be at the center of shaping climate policies to include just transition

Most high-level building trades officials have come out against the Green New Deal, though there are some signs of dissent

for workers, expand collective bargaining rights and create green union careers, particularly in disadvantaged communities." The resolution can be read in full on the website of the International Brotherhood of Electrical Workers Local 569.41

While the fossil fuel industry will try to use building trades opposition to the Green New Deal to brand the plan as a threat to workers, the San Diego and Imperial Labor CLC's resolution and other examples of labor's support for a Green New Deal show that alternatives exist. 42

The make-up of the anti-Green New Deal coalition is emerging with more clarity as the proposal gains momentum. The interests and influence of the oil and gas industry structure the coalition, while its members come from different parts of the U.S. power structure but have overlapping alliances and strategies. Proponents of a transformational Green New Deal will likely face a range of tactics - open hostility, attempts at co-optation, accusations of being "impractical" and "unaffordable," and more - as they seek to achieve their ambitious goals. Green New Deal supporters will likely need to strategize about how to overcome the efforts of the anti-Green New Deal coalition - including finding ways to divide the coalition's different parts and push some of its members, who are not all equal in their opposition, or who have bases that are more supportive, closer to the Green New Deal camp.

Endnotes

- Lauren Debtor, "The World's Largest Oil And Gas Companies 2017: Exxon Reigns Supreme, While Chevron Slips," Forbes, May 24, 2017. Available at: https://www.forbes.com/sites/laurengensler/2017/05/24/the-worlds-largest-oil-and-gascompanies-2017-exxon-mobil-reigns-supreme-chevron-slips/#4ca5bf7e4f87
- "Fossil Fuel Interests Have Outspent Environmental Advocates 10:1 on Climate Lobbying," Yale Environment 360, July 19, 2018. Available at: https://e360.yale.edu/digest/fossil-fuel-interests-have-outspent-environmental-advocates-101-on-climate-
- 3 Retrieved from OpenSecrets.org on February 2, 2019. Available at: https://www.opensecrets.org/industries/totals. php?cycle=All&ind=E01
- Tate Williams, "Hold Your Applause for ExxonMobil's Self-Serving Climate Donation," Inside Philanthropy, October 18, 2018. Available at: https://www.insidephilanthropy.com/home/2018/10/18/hold-your-applause-for-exxonmobils-selfserving-climate-donation
- 5 See: https://www.afcd.org/the-solution
- See: https://www.clcouncil.org/founding-members/ 6
- David Wallace-Wells, "Can a Carbon Tax Solve Climate Change? Well, No.," New York Magazine, October 24, 2018. 7 Available at: http://nymag.com/intelligencer/2018/10/a-carbon-tax-cant-solve-climate-change-but-we-should-do-it.html
- Western Energy Alliance, "A Better Green Deal: Natural Gas Reducing Emissions More Than Renewables, January 7, 2019. Available at: https://www.westernenergyalliance.org/press-room/better-green-deal-natural-gas-reducing-emissions-more-
- Fracking has been found to have dire impacts on public health and the climate through groundwater contamination, heattrapping methane leaks, huge consumption of water supplies, and earthquakes. The buildout of fracking infrastructure stalls the development of renewable alternatives and locks in new carbon emissions for decades to come - ensuring billions on profits for fossil fuel corporations. See Physicians for Social Responsibility, "Compendium of Scientific, Medical, and Media Findings Demonstrating Risks and Harms of Fracking," 2018. Available at: https://www.psr.org/wp-content/ uploads/2018/04/Fracking_Science_Compendium_5.pdf
- On corporate greenwashing, see "How Can Consumers Find Out If a Corporation Is "Greenwashing" Environmentally Unsavory Practices?," Scientific American, available at: https://www.scientificamerican.com/article/greenwashing/
- See Bank of America: https://about.bankofamerica.com/en-us/what-guides-us/environmental-sustainability. html#fbid=vGGVlWVXJOz and Derek Seidman, "Climate Summit Sponsors Are Financing Dakota Access Pipeline & Other Fossil Fuel Projects," Eyes on the Ties, September 12, 2018. Available at: https://news.littlesis.org/2018/09/12/climatesummit-sponsors-are-financing-dakota-access-pipeline-other-fossil-fuel-projects/
- 12 Suzanne Goldenberg and Helena Bengtsson, 'Oil and gas industry has pumped millions into Republican campaigns," the Guardian, March 3, 2016. Available at: https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2016/mar/03/oil-and-gas-industry-haspumped-millions-into-republican-campaigns
- 13 Retrieved from OpenSecrets.org on February 12, 2019, at: https://www.opensecrets.org/industries/totals. php?cycle=2018&ind=E01
- 14 Republican Platform, "America's Natural Resources: Agriculture, Energy, and the Environment," available at: https://gop. com/platform/americas-natural-resources/
- While nowhere near the level of GOP donations, the Democrats have accepted over \$42 million in oil and gas donations over the past decade, just at the federal level alone. See OpenSecrets.org, retrieved February 12, 2019, at: https://www. opensecrets.org/industries/totals.php?cycle=2018&ind=E01
- Anthony Adragna and Sarah Ferris, "Pelosi announces Dems for new climate panel," Politico, February 7, 2019. Available at: https://www.politico.com/story/2019/02/07/pelosi-climate-change-panel-1154847
- Timothy Cama, "Likely chairwoman defends House climate panel from critics," the Hill, December 21, 2018. Available at: https://thehill.com/policy/energy-environment/422559-likely-chairwoman-defends-house-climate-panel-from-critics
- Corbin Hiar and Niina Heikkinen, "Dem leaders fundraise, and profit, from fossil fuel industry," E&E News, February 15, 2019. Available at: https://www.eenews.net/stories/1060121163
- Nick Sobczyk, "'We are unified. ... We've got to move on' Rep. Castor," E&E News, January 4, 2019. Available at: https:// www.eenews.net/eedaily/stories/1060110945/search?keyword=pelosi
- Alex Kotch, "Democratic Opponents of 'Green New Deal' Committee Received Big Fossil Fuel Donations," Sludge, November 17, 2018. Available at: https://readsludge.com/2018/11/17/green-new-deal-committee-opponents-fossil-fuel-
- Steve Horn, "Senate Energy Democrats Hire Former Industry Lobbyist to Lead Staff," Real News Network, January 24, 2019. Available at: https://therealnews.com/columns/senate-energy-democrats-hire-former-industry-lobbyist-to-lead-staff
- Retrieved from FollowTheMoney.org on February 5, 2019, at: https://www.followthemoney.org/entity-details?eid=6135165
- Corbin Hiar and Nick Sobczyk, "Opposition to fossil fuel cash splits Democrats," E&E News, January 30, 2019. Available at: https://www.eenews.net/stories/1060118929

- 24 Nick Sobczyk, "Carbon tax backers grapple with 'Green New Deal'," E&E News, January 23, 2019. Available at: https:// www.eenews.net/stories/1060118143/print
- Derek Seidman, "Is Jerry Brown Really the Climate Hero He's Made Out To Be?," Eyes on the Ties, November 17, 2017. Available at: https://news.littlesis.org/2017/11/17/is-jerry-brown-really-the-climate-hero-hes-made-out-to-be/
- NYSERDA, "Governor Cuomo Announces Green New Deal Included in 2019 Executive Budget," January 17, 2019. Available at: https://www.nyserda.ny.gov/About/Newsroom/2019-Announcements/2019-01-17-Governor-Cuomo-Announces-Green-New-Deal-Included-in-2019-Executive-Budget
- Leslie Hook, "Surge in US economists' support for carbon tax to tackle emissions," Financial Times, February 17, 2019. Available at: https://www.ft.com/content/fa0815fe-3299-11e9-bd3a-8b2a211d90d5
- 28 Emily Atkin, "Some of the Biggest Green Groups Have Cold Feet Over the "Green New Deal," New Republic, January 15, 2019. Available at: https://newrepublic.com/article/152885/biggest-green-groups-cold-feet-green-new-deal
- See information on New York League of Conservation Voters sponsors below. The Walton Family Foundation and Robertson Foundation have given tens of millions to the EDF. See https://archives.cjr.org/the_observatory/nyt_obscures_wal-mart_edf_ link.php?page=all and https://pdf.guidestar.org/PDF_Images/2017/137/068/2017-137068398-0fdb7705-F.pdf.
- Derek Seidman, "Andrew Cuomo Headlines Environmental Gala Funded by Big Oil Companies," Eyes on the Ties, May 14, 2018. Available at: https://news.littlesis.org/2018/05/14/andrew-cuomo-headlines-environmental-gala-funded-by-big-oilcompanies/
- 31 Alexander C. Kaufman, "The Real Estate Industry Is Fighting New York City's Historic Climate Bill On Technicalities," Huffington Post, December 5, 2018. Available at: https://www.huffingtonpost.com/entry/nyc-climate-bill_ us_5c070847e4b0680a7ec9eea7?yon
- 32 National Resources Defense Council Board of Trustees: https://www.nrdc.org/board-trustees
- 33 On Goldman Sachs donations, for example, see Goldman's Philanthropy Fund's 990 filings from 2010 and 2014: https:// pdf.guidestar.org/PDF_Images/2010/311/774/2010-311774905-07b8c5a3-9.pdf and https://pdf.guidestar.org/PDF_ Images/2014/311/774/2014-311774905-0bc2f4c2-9.pdf
- 34 Public Accountability Initiative, "Big Green Fracking Machine," June 12, 2013. Available at: https://public-accountability. org/report/big-green-fracking-machine/. The Center has since changed its name to the Center for Responsible Shale Development.
- Natural Resources Defense Council, "NRDC: Green New Deal is "Breath of Fresh Air" in Climate Action Debate," February 7, 2019. Available at: https://www.nrdc.org/media/2019/190207-1
- Allan Smith, "Bloomberg blasts 'pie in the sky' Green New Deal, rips Warren wealth tax as Venezuelan," NBC News, January 29, 2019. Available at: https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/2020-election/bloomberg-blasts-pie-sky-green-new-deal-ripswarren-wealth-n964056. Bloomberg's net worth as of February 13, 2019, from https://www.forbes.com/profile/michaelbloomberg/#1985b2c41417
- For more information on Bloomberg, see Derek Seidman, "Michael Bloomberg versus the Green New Deal," Eyes on the Ties, February 6, 2019. Available at: https://news.littlesis.org/2019/02/06/michael-bloomberg-versus-the-green-new-deal/
- "Preliminary Labor Positions on Climate Change Legislation." Available at: http://ujep4jobs.org/Portals/74/ Users/218/90/3290/Labor%20positions%20on%20climate%20legislation%20Dec%202018%20Final. pdf?ver=2019-01-03-134940-160
- "LIUNA on the Green New Deal," February 7, 2019. Available at: https://www.liuna.org/news/story/liuna-on-the-green-
- Zack Colman, "Green New Deal won't call for end to fossil fuels," Politico, February 4, 2019. Available at: https://www. politico.com/story/2019/02/04/green-new-deal-fossil-fuels-1142544
- "San Diego-Imperial Counties Labor Council Resolution in Support of a Green New Deal with Strong Labor Provisions," January 23, 2019, at: http://www.ibew569.org/news/labor-council-resolution-green-new-deal
- See, for example, the Labor Network for Sustainability: https://www.labor4sustainability.org/articles/labor-and-the-greennew-deal/